
LUCAS COUNTY REGIONAL HEALTH DISTRICT 

Board of Health Meeting

Western Lucas County Clinic
330 Oak Terrace Blvd., Holland, Ohio

August 28, 2014 – 8:30 A.M.

Roll Call

A roll call was taken of Board members for attendance. 

Present: Darlene Chaplin, Barbara Conover, Perlean Griffin, Matthew Heyrman, Donald Murray, Robert Reinbolt, Hans Schmalzried, Dr. Donna Woodson
Absent: Reynald Debroas, Mary Duncan, A. Debra Nicotra, Barbara Sarantou, Dr. Christopher Sherman (all excused)
Guests: Cindy McLeod, ONA Representative; Dena Nowakowski, Union Steward, AFSCME; Kevin Pituch, Assistant Prosecutor; Dr. Vidya Ramanathan, Stacy (DeBruyne) Weber, PIO; Bob Cole, ABLE
Staff:  Mary Frank, David Grossman, M.D., Barbara Gunning, Joanne Melamed, Larry Vasko, Eric Zgodzinski
Dr. Donna Woodson, President, called the meeting to order. 
Introduction of Guests

Larry Vasko introduced Cindy McLeod, Dena Nowakowski, Kevin Pituch, Dr. Vidya Ramanathan and Stacy (DeBruyne) Weber. Mr. Vasko announced that Bob Cole from ABLE would be here today to make a special presentation to the Board regarding the proposed Lead Ordinance.
Minutes of July 24, 2014
The minutes of the July 24, 2014 meeting were reviewed and approved as presented. Robert Reinbolt made a motion to approve the minutes. Perlean Griffin seconded the motion. A vote was taken of those present. Motion carried.
Agenda
There were no changes to the agenda.
Vouchers

Joanne Melamed reported in the absence of Dr. Christopher Sherman. The Audit/Finance committee met on August 26. The committee found the Bill Schedule to be satisfactory and recommended approval. The Board reviewed the Bill Schedule. Robert Reinbolt made a motion to approve the payment of the August vouchers. Darlene Chaplin seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 7 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Old Business

Prosecutor’s Update

Kevin Pituch said that there was no report.
Ad-Hoc Committee Report (WLCC)

Robert Reinbolt said that there was no report.

New Business

ABLE – Lead Ordinance
Dr. Grossman introduced Attorney Bob Cole from ABLE. Mr. Cole is here today to make a special request of the Board regarding the proposed Lead Ordinance. He has been instrumental with crafting the ordinance and working with the City of Toledo, City Council and other constituencies who will be affected by this ordinance. Most of the ordinance is drafted for the City of Toledo since most of the lead issues are located within the city, due to the age of housing structures.
Bob Cole distributed an informational sheet listing Lead Blocking Paint Cost and Approximation of fees and a Draft – Chapter 1759 and Related Toledo Lead Safe Housing document. He announced that the primary target property is housing built prior to 1950. In earlier housing, there is a 95% chance of the housing unit containing lead. National statistics indicate that the major areas of lead are low income rental properties located in the central cities. Mr. Cole explained the health department’s role when a child is diagnosed with lead poisoning. The following position was taken into consideration--what would be the lowest requirement/standards that we could impose on rental property owners that would still have a significant effect on reducing lead poisoning and yet have the most minimal economic impact possible. 

A Lead Summit presented by ABLE is scheduled for September 24 at the Main Library. Children affected by lead poisoning are known to have behavioral problems such as impulse control issues, behavioral issues, lack of being able to focus, and documented loss of IQ. A major concern is that Lead levels are disproportionately increasing among African American children. 

Mr. Cole requested strong support from the Board of Health and stated that administration needs to be included in this conversation, reaching out to City councilmen about passage of this important ordinance. Dr. Woodson said she appreciated his presentation. She said that if this ordinance is passed, the Board would likely endorse it. 
(Barbara Conover arrived at 9:15 a.m.)

Matt Heyrman commented on the importance of reviewing the ordinance before supporting a motion. He noted a renewal fee of $25.00.  It seems that there was a conversation with Paula Hicks Hudson, president of City Council. It is our understanding that she will introduce legislation on September 9 at the City Council meeting and a public hearing will be held the week of September 29. There will likely be a vote on October 21. Mr. Reinbolt suggested placing this item in the Environmental Health Committee for further discussion and analysis of the costs. The Board could then decide the next course of action at its next meeting. Donald Murray said he would inform the Board of the next meeting date. 

Federally Qualified Health Center (FQHC)

Dr. David Grossman reported that the initial paperwork for FQHC status was submitted. The second part of the application process is due in October. There has been a name change: “Premier Family Health Center of Northwest Ohio”. Stacy Weber, our PIO, is getting the word out regarding the name change and branding. There has been much forward movement during the last few weeks.
Robert Reinbolt suggested communicating with the District Advisory Council (DAC) on the issue of FQHC. This would include social media. There was agreement. Barbara Gunning noted that if the health department secured this grant, it would be effective May or June of next year. We will not apply for the “look alike” until after news of this grant. This is a step-by-step process. The grant is a $650,000 grant. Barbara Gunning also noted that if we secure the grant, we have to be totally in operation within 8 weeks. Consequently, changes have already begun.
Donald Murray said that he attended a township meeting and mentioned the intent of making FQHC application. Dr. Grossman noted that this would be a positive effect and it would create stability in our budget. Joanne Melamed said that we need to show the charges for each patient, including Medicaid, Medicare, health insurances and write-offs. There will be a need to provide a balance sheet and income statement on a monthly basis, as well as more detailed reports.
Robert Reinbolt asked if there would be a separate board. Dr. Grossman replied yes that a preliminary board is already in place. It includes Barbara Gunning and Joanne Melamed. It will require voting, passing bylaws, signing cooperative agreements, etc. We will require an expansion of the FQHC board. This is a HRSA requirement.

Confirmation of New Employees

Larry Vasko reported we have 7 new hires and 2 separations. Jodi Cline was hired as a Sanitarian-in-Training on July 28, 2014 at a rate of $16.04 per hour. Jessica Cox was hired as a Sanitarian-in-Training on August 4, 2014 at a rate of $16.04. Jeffrey Boamah was hired as a Sanitarian-in-Training on August 11, 2014 at a rate of $16.04. Cathy Nearhood was hired as a Public Health Nurse on August 20, 2014 at a rate of $21.40. Nivedita Rao was hired as a Public Health Nurse on August 21, 2014 at a rate of $21.40. Katherine Remley was hired as a Public Health Nurse on August 25, 2014 at a rate of $21.40 and James Moriarty was hired as a Sanitarian-in-Training on August 25, 2014 at a rate of $16.04.
Anita Lauer, Sanitarian-in-Training, resigned on July 25, 2014. Cathy Noble, Public Health Nurse, retired on August 8, 2014.

Also, Stacy (DeBruyne) Weber, Public Information Officer, has indicated that she will be leaving. She will be working for the City of Toledo in the Mayor’s Office.

Perlean Griffin made a motion to accept the report. Robert Reinbolt seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 8 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Environmental Health Issues Committee
No report.
Personnel Committee

No report.

Audit/Finance Committee

Barbara Conover reported in the absence of Dr. Christopher Sherman. The committee met on August 26, 2014 and reviewed the following items: July 2014 Financial Status, August Bill Schedule, Grant Funded Programs, Contracts, Transfers of Appropriations and other items – Policies for Health Department.

Grant Funded Programs

Total applications in the amount of $4,597,653 for 2014 fiscal years and during this same time period we were awarded $4,381,721 in funding. Total applications in the amount of $8,190,419 for 2015 fiscal years and during this same time period we have been awarded $5,980,088 in funding.

We received one notice of award:

1. WIC (Women, Infants, and Children) - $2,282,598.

We have 3 pending grant applications:

1. Healthy Start Initiative (Round 2 application) - $562,500

2. Partnership to Improve Community Health application - $47,970

3. Affordable Care Act New Access Point (FQHC application) - $650,000

Review – Contracts

There are 8 contracts in the months of July/August:

1. Neighborhood Health Association (Ohio Infant Mortality Reduction) - $178,593

2. Toledo Community Development Corp. (CDC’s – LEAD HUD enrollment applications) - $2,500

3. United North (CDC’s – LEAD HUD enrollment applications) - $2,500

4. Pathway  (CDC’s – LEAD HUD enrollment applications) - $2,500

5. Friendship New Vision (CDC’s – LEAD HUD enrollment applications) - $2,500

6. Adelante (CDC’s – LEAD HUD enrollment applications) - $2,500

7. Cribs for Kids Memorandum of Understanding – (Equipment/Education)

8. Medical Staffing Network (Registered Nurse) - $42.00 per hour

Other Items – Transfers of Appropriations

A transfer reallocates funds from one cost object to another. Board of Health Resolution is required to approve Transfers of Appropriations performed in the months of July 2014 in the ordinary course of business. Total of transfers was for $259,156.42, consisting of changes in various expense categories.

Board of Health Resolution is required to approve changes in Revenue Estimates and Expense Appropriations in the month of July 2014 revenue estimates and expense appropriations are $468,241, representing new program dollars for CFHS FY2015 grant.

Donald Murray made a motion to approve the resolutions as read. Perlean Griffin seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 8 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Other Items – Health Department Policies

The Health Department has standardized written operational policies and procedures, which are reviewed and revised based on operational needs and expectations. Policies must be reviewed and signed to demonstrate that a review has been conducted within the last 5 years, in accordance with accreditation standards. There are 8 Finance Department policies and 5 Human Resources policies, which need to be reviewed and approved. 

Joanne Melamed sent out one policy--the Public Records Policy to the Board for review. Joanne said she would report further under her report today. No Board action is necessary right now.

Donald Murray made a motion to approve the report. Perlean Griffin seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 8 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Contracts
Dr. Grossman said that there were no additional contracts.

DIVISION REPORTS
Health Services

Barbara Gunning reported on the following items: Harm Reduction, WIC, FQHC Activities, Mobile Vision, Community Relations, PREP, and Office of Minority Health.
Harm Reduction

Jerry Kerr and Donna Fox will be presenting Naloxone Administration training using a train-the-trainer model. Naloxone is used for those who overdose on opioids and help avoid death. Please submit any names of individuals who wish to participate in the Naloxone Administration training.

WIC

Staff distributed 6,800 sets of Farmer’s Market coupons to eligible participants. WIC staff also distributed nutrition information, notebooks and other items at the “Back to School” fair at Westgate Chapel. As part of National Breastfeeding Awareness Month, WIC covered trees on the health department grounds with “yarn bombs”. Stephanie Baltes received special recognition for her work at the Westgate Chapel event. 

FQHC Activities

The first step for completing the application for the HRSA New Access Point grant was completed. The second step of the application is due by the first week of October.

Mobile Vision

The summer clinic will conclude at the end of August and nearly 100 children were seen. 

Community Relations

Our clinic intern attended and promoted WIC, Pediatric Vision and Dental Services, Pediatric and Women’s Health clinics and Shots for Tots at the Christian Community Church.

Personal Responsibility Education Program (PREP)

Carol Haddix presented “Healthy Relationships 101” at Early Toledo College and participated in “Keeping Our Children Safe” at the Wayman Palmer YMCA. She is also planning a Youth Advocacy Conference, which will be later in September.

Office of Minority Health

Dennis Hicks attended the African American Male Wellness Walk and provided a resource table. The event was organized by the Toledo Black Firefighter’s Association.

Administrative Services

Joanne Melamed reported and gave special recognition to Scott Francis, IT Manager, who is present today. Mr. Francis has been working diligently on implementing two EHR systems—one for the Dental Unit and the other one for the Mobile Vision Unit. 

In the Board packets are many policies currently in use by the health department. There are 5 policies for HR and 8 overall policies. The one presented today is the Public Records Policy. It is something that is necessary. This policy is used when there is a public record request from the general public. Many of our existing policies are taken from either the City of Toledo or Lucas County. This particular policy was taken verbatim from the City of Toledo. It ensures that records are destroyed properly and with the approval of the Lucas County Records Commission. There is also a retention schedule for all of our records. 

Joanne Melamed requested Board consideration and approval of the Public Records Policy. Board members raised questions and concerns and requested additional time to review the policy. 
A suggestion was made to pass it as a draft by the board with approval next month. There was agreement.
Joanne Melamed explained the 8 Financial Policies and 5 Human Resources and Agency Policies in detail.

Regarding item #5 - Contractual for Services receipts policy, the collection from the cities, villages and townships, there was a discussion at the beginning of the Board meeting about whether we need to make changes or whether we need to review the allocation amounts right now for how much the cities, townships and villages provide. The contract states that we have to do it at least every 5 years. This was done in 2012 when Waterville was brought in as a city. 

Bob Reinbolt raised a question about cost allocation every five years and the intent of the merger. He suggested revisiting this item. Joanne Melamed said that Peter Rancatore, Auditor’s Office, would also submit some numbers. His suggestion was to wait until 2017 to address this issue citing the agreement and the way it was written. Joanne Melamed urged Board members to e-mail any questions that they might have before the next Board meeting. She will send out all policies to those Board members not present today. 
Community and Environmental Health Services
Eric Zgodzinski reported as follows:

PHAB

We are over 25% of materials being submitted by staff members. We are ready to do a “soft boot” relative to sending our letter to the Accreditation Board. We expect to see another incremental increase of activity over the next month.
501c(3)

We have completed our segment with an internship project. Everything went well.

Water Crisis

Toledo experienced a water crisis on August 2, 2014 that lasted until August 4, 2014. This was a problem that many saw coming, but not to that level. The microcystin issue has been present for decades. During the crisis many agencies worked together including the city, state, EMA, ODOT, Sheriff’s Department, etc. The Disaster Plan, which we worked on for years, proved very effective. 

Eric Zgodzinski conducted a powerpoint presentation titled, “Lucas County Water Crisis – August 2, 2014”. He highlighted certain points including water intake, algae situation, water distribution to individuals, distribution locations, etc. Free water was provided to people in need.
The State Health Department bought more water for free distribution; however, this issue will be considered in the future. 

The health department has been invited to a workshop in Cleveland, Ohio to speak about the recent water crisis. Our agency has applied for the National Summit in Atlanta, Georgia in February. A case study will be developed and shared with others. 

Dr. Donna Woodson noted that Donald Murray (Jerusalem Township) participated in delivering fresh water to animals at the Toledo Zoo during the water crisis. Mr. Murray noted that Jerusalem Township was the only water tender in eastern Lucas County at that time. Some after action items for the zoo were recommended. Robert Reinbolt commented that the water crisis and the way it was handled was a learning experience. He gave kudos to the health department in handling the situation. 
Health Commissioner’s Comments

Dr. David Grossman commented as follows: He invited Board members for a tour of the Western Lucas County Clinic. We need to continue working on the FQHC, although we are making good progress. We spoke to individuals in West Virginia regarding their technical skills during a similar water crisis. We gained much valuable information.

Public Health in the News

Dr. Donna Woodson commented on public health in the news items. Ebola is in the news and is an important and serious item to watch. There is a Lead Paint Law in the newspaper that we will also be watching.

Next Meeting
The next regular Board of Health meeting will be held on Thursday, September 25, 2014 at 8:30 a.m. at the Health Building, Department Operations Center (DOC) #254, 635 N. Erie Street, Toledo, Ohio.

Adjournment

Donald Murray made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Barbara Conover seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at approximately 11:15 a.m.

Signed:

____________________________________

Dr. Donna A. Woodson, President

Lucas County Regional Health District

Attested By:

___________________________________
David Grossman, M.D.

Secretary to the Board
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